Whom We Have Believed
“For the which cause I also suffer these things: nevertheless I am not
ashamed: for I know whom I have believed, and am persuaded that he is able to
keep that which I have committed unto him against that day.”

(2 Timothy

1:12)

All who are called of the Holy Spirit to life and faith in Christ have this
testimony. We gladly suffer the afflictions of the gospel, for He has saved
us and called us. We who have believed on Christ are not ashamed of this
gospel we preach; the gospel of God’s Free Salvation in Christ and the gospel
of God’s Sovereign election, the gospel of Jesus’s perfect successful
redemption; the gospel of the irresistible calling of the Holy Spirit, who
also keeps us in the faith to the end. We declare this gospel even though it
is hated by the world and despised by this religious generation of work
mongers. And even though the great whore of free-will works religion seems to
over shadow us, we will not fear for God, who purposed our salvation has also
purposed their destruction.

Therefore we are not ashamed. For we know whom we have believed. This
religious generation is trusting in what they believe, as though truth is
subject to man’s opinion, or based on the circumstances, and the whims of
man’s thoughts or feelings. So then the gospel we believe is not what you
know but Whom you know. We know whom we have believe. That is, we know Jesus
Christ, even because the Spirit of God has revealed Him (John 15:26). We know
that He is the Eternal Son of God made flesh (John 1:1-3). We know Him who
alone has fulfilled all the law of God and obtained eternal righteousness for
all of God’s elect (Hebrews 9:12). We know Him who died upon the cross as God
made Him to be sin for us. We know Him who did no sin nor knew no sin even
when our sins were imputed to Him (2 Corinthians 5:21). We know Him who rose
from the dead and who is seated at the right hand of God (Hebrews 1:3;Romans
4:25). We know Him who alone was victorious over our sin, death and Satan
(Hebrews 10:14; Romans 6:9; Revelation 20:1-3). And Jesus is now actively
engaged in moving all things in time and providence to save His people
through the means of preaching the gospel (Romans 8:28-30; 1 Corinthians

1:21).

And because He has called us to life and faith, we know that we are the sons
of God; and if sons, then heirs of God and joint heir with Christ (Romans
8:16-17). And even though in this body we suffer all kinds of afflictions,
griefs and sorrows, Christ is sovereign and rules all things for our good
(Romans 8:28). Even though we still have this old fleshly nature and are
prone to any sin, yet we know Jesus who loved us and gave himself for us and
that He will never leave us nor forsake us (Romans 7:18:24-25; Hebrews 13:5).

Do you know whom you have believed or are you trusting in what you have
believed? Forsake all your thoughts and works and look by faith to Jesus
Christ, whom to know is life eternal.

– Fred Evans

